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LITTLE WENLOCK PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY
14th MARCH, 2011 AT 7.00 p.m. IN THE VILLAGE HALL, LITTLE WENLOCK.

03/11/1 

Present:

Councillors Ms. P. Hutchings (Chair), Mrs. D. Goodman, Mr. E. Roberts, Mr. A. Lees and Mr. S. Collins




Mr. J. F. Marcham – Parish Clerk.



Also in attendance:


Telford and Wrekin Borough Councillor Jacqui Seymour.



Mr. George Chancellor, Chairman of AONB.



11 members of the public.

03/11/2

Apologies:
Apologies were a received from T&W Borough Councillor T. Kiernan.


03/11/3

Declarations of Interest:


None were declared.

03/11/4

Presentation by George Chancellor:

George Chancellor gave a presentation about the AONB outlining its approach and management plan and the criteria it worked under. He further stated how the AONB was funded and some of the projects it was involved with. He concluded by stating how projects could be funded and asked the PC to consider joining The Friends of the Shropshire Hills.
Cllr Lees expressed concern with regards to AONB’s policy on windfarms.

03/11/5

Members of the public were invited to address the Parish Council on issues, concerns and agenda items:

a. Annie Phillips stated that the Health Impact Assessment could not be found on the parish web site.  The Chairman pointed out that this was a T&W issue and had nothing to do with LWPC.  T&W Cllr. Jacqui Seymour explained the T&W perspective on the matter and that Dave Coxill, T&W Mineral and Waste Planning Officer, had responded to an email from Pat Judson on this matter.
b. Jim Roberts stated that he could not understand why the police had placed a parking ticket on a car on a bridleway at Steeraway and yet had taken no action against the protestors.  He also informed the meeting about a suspicious vehicle.

03/11/6

Minutes:

The minutes of the meeting held on 14th February 2011 were confirmed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

As there were a number of residents from New Works in relation to agenda item 9 the Chairman asked the council if it would be acceptable to deal with that item next.  There was unanimous agreement that agenda item 9 could be moved to this point of the meeting.
03/11/9
Sale of Property by UK Coal:

The Chairman extended the PC’s sympathy to Anne Cotton and Gerald Cooper who were present at the meeting and stated that the PC had written to UK Coal requesting that the eviction order be withdrawn.  Regrettably UK Coal had stated that it would not be withdrawn.
The Chairman outlined the obstacles that lay in the way of the PC to respond to the petition which had asked the PC to make a request to the Huntington Lane Surface Mine Community Fund for funds to purchase the two properties that were being sold by UK Coal.  The sum in question would exceed £300,000 and that did not include any repairs or maintenance that the properties may require.

The Community Fund was established to bring some benefits to New Works, the Parish of Little Wenlock, and surrounding communities that would be affected by the close proximity of the surface mine. Regrettably the Parish Council could not agree to a substantial part of the Community Fund, probably over 60%, being used for the benefit of 4 residents. The Parish Council would not be in a position to manage the property nor to find the funding to improve the properties. Also the terms set out for the distribution of the Community Fund, both in the application form and in the 106 agreement, would preclude any such grant being awarded.

The Parish Council has received from the residents of New Works already a “wish list” in relation to projects that they would like to see considered and where practical the Parish Council will support these proposals and do all in its power to ensure that they are carried out and that the Community of New Works benefits from a fair share of the Community Fund.

The Parish Council therefore resolved not to make a request to the Community Fund for a grant to purchase the two properties.
03/11/7
Highways:

a. Cllr. Lees reported that he had met with Nick Kitchen concerning the placement of a mirror at the junction of Huntington Lane and Malthouse Bank. T&W would not place one on any land belonging to them and if the mirror was placed on private land the site lines would be wrong. Accepting advice from the PC’s insurers not to install a mirror it was resolved not to pursue that matter any further.

b. An email from Stuart Freeman regarding the kerbing on Coalmoor Road had been circulated to all Parish Councillors explaining the present situation.
c. Cllr. Lees stated that traffic calming on Wellington Road was an on-going issue and that hopefully the suggested working party to deal with speed generally in the Wrekin area would meet soon.

d. The Clerk reported that he had received a letter updating information about the Speed Indicator Devices from Amanda Roberts.  It stated that T&W would contact the PC to confirm that the proposed site was still feasible and to outline how the project would develop in our parish.  Concerns were expressed about the functionality of the SID and assurances should be sought to ensure that it will function correctly.
e. The Clerk reported that he had asked Peter Greenwood, UK Coal site manager, to support our request for a halt sign at the junction of Dog in the Lane with Coalmoor Road.  The Clerk had also asked him to place a directional sign to the UK Coal site at the same junction.  This had been done.

03/11/8
Huntington Lane Surface Mine Community Fund:

a. Cllr Lees presented a written report to the meeting which is appended to these minutes.  He outlined the applications which had been received and discussed by the committee on the 7th March.

b. Cllr. Lees outlined possible future projects and applications for grants.
c. Cllr. Lees outlined two projects that the Council might wish to support:

i. New street lighting, upgrading all the lights to the new LED lamps if the community agreed.  The total cost would be in the region of £37,000.  The annual maintenance charge would be reduced to £10 a lamp but energy consumption would go up by 108 kw hours per year.  However there would be a better light spread and less light pollution. Another benefit would be that the on/off timers on each lamp can be easily individually adjusted. It was suggested that the lights in Crofters View might be included and reduced from 5 to 3.

ii. New Street signs.  A proposal to change all the signage in the parish.  30 electors thought that was a good idea, 2 asked if there were more deserving projects and 1 person was against the idea.  The cost would be in the region of £30,000.  It was suggested that the entry signs are linked with the gateway entries into the communities to help to slow down traffic.
d. Peter Thomas, from New Works, had submitted a number of projects which the community would like to see implemented:
i. Footpath to Lawley church – this would be covered by the Wrekin Trundle if it won funding.
ii. Street light by “Sursee” – this would be included in the lighting update if it goes ahead.
iii. Street lights on all night – they are!

iv. Bus Shelter – the clerk will explore the cost and the Chairman the land issues.

v. State of the roads – this is a T&W issue.

vi. Traffic Calming – the Clerk/Cllr. Lees will explore the costs.

A number of issues also arose from the comments form submitted to the PC.

vii. Decent pull-ins for vehicles – no locations given.

viii. Service cables to be placed underground – probably too expensive.

ix. Improve internet speed – this is already being looked into both by the PC and the Community liaison Committee.  However the Dawley exchanged is not enabled yet for optic fibre cable.

x. Play area for children – no location suggested.

xi. Village Communal area – exact location needs to be identified and the owner of the land and precisely what is required.
xii. Church maintenance (St. John’s at Lawley) – a matter for their PCC.

xiii. Drain repairs on Church Lane – a T&W issue.
03/11/10
Housing Needs Survey:

The PC has been informed that this will not take place until the latter part of 2011.

03/11/11
Annual Report:

The Chairman would write a continuous narrative based on the individual reports from councillors.

03/11/12
Community Newsletter:

No further articles were forthcoming from the PC for the next edition but the Clerk reported that he had received various reports and items of information to include.
03/11/13
Annual Parish Meeting:

The Chairman reported that Ben Bradley would play at the meeting and that his performance would follow the Chairman’s opening comments.
Other suggestions for the meeting included:

i. A display of the possible new signage would be available for everyone to see.

ii. There would be a “question time” where individual councillors could talk about there specific responsibilities and answer questions.

iii. Cllr Goodman, the Vice Chairman of the Huntington Lane Surface Mine Liaison Committee would outline recent developments.

iv. It was resolved to invite organisers of the groups in the community to present their activities.  The Chairman would provide display boards.

v. It was resolved to invite WPC Judith Macpherson and our two local T&W Councillors.

vi. The Chairman would invite the WI to do the refreshments and the Clerk would obtain suitable liquid refreshment.
vii. The meeting would commence at 7.30 and both rooms would be in use.

03/11/14
Local Council Elections:

a. The Clerk provided the PC with the local election timetable.
b. The Clerk would endeavour to obtain nomination papers for use by the councillors.

03/11/15
Media Policy:

It was resolved that the PC did not require a media policy.  It was resolved that the preamble from the draft media policy would give good guidance in dealing with the press and that a copy of it should be held by councillors for future reference.

03/11/16
Information Sheet 2011.
It was resolved that sheet be printed following a check up on paper deliveries in New Works.

03/11/17
PCC Royal wedding Celebration Pig Roast.

It was resolved that Cllr Goodman would attend the meeting on the 15th March in the Parish Church.

03/11/18
Clerk’s Report:
The Clerk brought to the attention of the PC a request from T&W for information regarding “known significant flood events” within the parish.  The Clerk had listed two areas of flooding relating to the Ladbroke where it flows under Coalmoor Road and the stream from Harper’s Dingle where it flows under Spout Lane.
03/11/19
Planning:

a. No planning applications had been received.

b. Details of planning permissions for Little Worth Farm and the Huntsman Inn had been received.

03/11/20
Borough Liaison:

T&W Cllr. Jacqui Seymour reported that the budget had been approved and that the consultation regarding the future of the PRH and SRH were nearly concluded.

03/11/21
Reports from Parish Councillors:

a. The Chairman reported that there was no money, only advice, with regards to the 2012 Community Games Project. It was suggested that an event be held on the village playing field and that we have children’s games.  It was further suggested that the proposed new signage be part of the Queen’s Jubilee and Olympic Games celebrations.  It was also suggested that we celebrate the arts through, poetry, story writing and music with possible prizes.  It was resolved that an event should be held and link in where appropriate with Much Wenlock.  The Clerk would contact the Much Wenlock Clerk for information.
b. The Chairman reported that T&W Council does not have a qualified arborist and the programme for tree planting finishes on March 25 which left no time to develop the programme any further.
c. George Chancellor commented that the AONB has a tree planting scheme and that container grown trees can be planted at any time.

d. Cllr. Goodman explained what World Book Week was about and that she had donated books to the Williams Brookes school and had also wanted to donate books to the T&W Mobile Library Service but was unable to do so because of their protocols regarding supplies.  She presented each councillor and the Clerk with a book.
e. Cllr Lees reported that Madeley Print Shop had made some changes to the home pages of our web site but that he had requested that it be returned to the original home page.  It was suggested that a “roll over” of a series of photographs about the parish on the home page might improve it.
03/11/24
Internal audit:

It was resolved to appoint John A Nichols as the council’s internal auditor for the year ending 31st March 2011.

03/11/25
Street Lighting Maintenance Contract 2011/2012.

It was resolved at accept the contract from E.On at a price of £509.73 + VAT.

03/11/26
Finance:
a. Cllr Goodman reported that she has so far sought one quotation for a new bench from Severnoak.  She would be seeking other quotations.

b. It was resolved not to make a donation to the Listen and Care Centre, neither to the Ironbridge Gorge Brass Band Festival.

c. Current financial balances were as follows:

i. Balance on the Community Account on 10TH February was £4645.32 with one cheque for £12.00 to be cleared; the balance in the bank being £4633.32.  The balance on the Business Reserve Account is £5,785.48, interest of £0.72 having been added to the account.

ii. End of year financial balances, after payments listed below have been made, should be £3728.40 + £5785.48 = £9513.88 + Precept of £11000.00 gives the Parish Council a working capital of £20513.88 for 2011/12.

d. It was resolved to pay the following accounts:

J.F. Marcham
Salary




£191.82

HMRC

PAYE




£47.96

J.F. Marcham
Expenses



£149.76

T&W

2 x Grit Bins + salt supply

£280.00

Npower

Energy




£80.58

Npower

Energy




£33.63

E.On

VAT payment on Maintenance Charge
£97.09

E.On

Maintenance Repair 


£42.08
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